
Calendar

Sept 12	 9a Meeting for Worship for the Conduct of Business 
	 10:30a Meeting for Worship (regular schedule resumes) 
	 10:45a First Day School resumes at the Meetinghouse, outside 
	 	 (weather permitting)


——————————————————-


Every Month


Every Sunday:	 5pm Meeting for Worship* 
	 	 Rise of Meeting potluck


Second Saturdays:	5-8p Youngish adults potluck 
	 	 Bart Czyz, btczyz@gmail.com, 207 899 5937


*contact Clerks for online Meeting for Worship links

Connections

Co-Clerks 
Rob Levin 
coclerks@portlandfriendsmeeting.org


Lyn Ballou 
balloulyn@gmail.com, 207 838-6717


Treasurer, Contributions  
Jane Mullen, 215–421–5257 
jmmmaine@aol.com


Treasurer, Operating Account  
Kathy Beach, 207-233-2065 
katherinegbeach@gmail.com


Treasurer, Special Funds 
Special Needs Funds 
Elizabeth Szatkowski 207-274-3564


Ministry and Counsel 
Beth Bussiere-Nichols 
Christine Fletcher


Pastoral Care Coordinator 
Christina Davis 518-0784


Childcare Coordinator 
Susan Grannell 401-413-5951 
pfm-nursery-
coordinator@googlegroups.com


Religious Education  
Adult: On Hiatus 
Youth: Bart Czyz btczyz@gmail.com


Youth Religious Education Coordinator: 
Andy Grannell 207-878-8698 
grannell90@gmail.com


Use of the Meetinghouse 
Lise Wagner 232-1778 
lise.r.wagner@gmail.com


e-group membership 
pfm.email.list.owner@gmail.com


Newsletter submissions 
Heather Denkmire 
pfmnewsletter@grantwinners.net


Address/directory changes 
directory@portlandfriendsmeeting.org 

Portland Friends Meeting Newsletter
Summer Month 2021

“Do you seek the leadings of the Light in Meeting for Business as you do in 
worship? Do you make an effort to maintain your awareness that God is with us 
as we work? Do you proceed in a peaceable spirit with forbearance and warm 
affection for each other?”


—New England Yearly Meeting’s Faith and Practice, Query No. 6

1837 Forest Ave Portland, ME 04103
portlandfriendsmeeting.org


207-200-6544

Meeting for Worship: 5p Sundays; 10:30a starting September 12

https://www.afsc.org/action/stop-funding-
war-and-militarism-and-invest-our-
communities 

https://www.afsc.org/action/stop-funding-war-and-militarism-and-invest-our-communities
https://www.afsc.org/action/stop-funding-war-and-militarism-and-invest-our-communities
https://www.afsc.org/action/stop-funding-war-and-militarism-and-invest-our-communities
mailto:btczyz@gmail.com
mailto:coclerks@portlandfriendsmeeting.org
mailto:jmmmaine@aol.com
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Portland Friends Meeting

Meeting for Worship for the Conduct of Business


August 1, 2021, 7:00 – 8:45 PM

On Zoom


We began in silent worship at 7:00 p.m. on August 1st, gathered remotely and connected via Zoom. Christine Fletcher 
provided technical support for the meeting. There were 33 members and attenders present.


Our presiding clerk, Rob Levin, read the query:  Do you seek the leadings of the Light in Meeting for Business as you do 
in worship? Do you make an effort to maintain your awareness that God is with us as we work? Do you proceed in a 
peaceable spirit with forbearance and warm affection for each other? (NEYM Interim Faith and Practice 2014)


Clerk’s Sharing 

Rob welcomed any first timers to Meeting for Business while acknowledging that it was his first-time clerking. He let those 
gathered know he would appreciate suggestions along the way if he had missed something obvious, as well as feedback 
afterward if he had mis-stepped anywhere, or if he did something well. 


Time estimates were shown on the agenda, but Rob acknowledged that they were not hard and fast limits, but a way of 
trying to set expectations for himself and for everyone participating. 


He expressed that this was a Meeting for Worship for the Conduct of Business which is what the queries were chosen to 
focus our attention on and that he hoped we would bring that spirit to our time together.


The clerk also discussed the Grounding Documents that were sent out with the agenda which included, “Role of those 
Present”, “Role of the Clerk”, and “Making Presentations to Meeting for Business” from a recent clerking workshop which 
he hoped would be useful to both newcomers and longtime Meeting for Business attenders. Lyn and Rob will probably 
share those again in the coming months.


Hybrid Worship Experiment Midpoint Report – presented by Lyn Ballou


Background. As discussed at the June Meeting for Business, we have been engaged in experiments since June 20 with 
in-person, virtual and hybrid (both joined together) in order to inform further discernment of our way forward into the fall.


Experience. Over the summer a limited number of worshippers wearing masks (unless giving a message) returned to the 
Meetinghouse for Meeting in person, usually joined by virtual worshippers on Zoom. Assisted by Luke Hankins and Chris 
Fitze, we experimented each Sunday with equipment permitting the “Roomers” and the “Zoomers” to see and hear each 
other.  Last Sunday we held two separate worships, one virtual and one in the room.


Numbers in the room were fewer than a half dozen at first but have risen to the teens in recent weeks.  Virtual attenders 
have numbered anywhere from 10 to 16. 


We put temporary information on the website to alert new attenders that there were both in-person and virtual meetings 
happening, and several found us during July. 


Findings so far. In order to well ventilate the room, we have used both ceiling and window fans.  We have employed air 
filters loaned to us by the Friends School and plan on acquiring our own.  We have tried to adjust the location of the TV 
monitor so that the Roomers and Zoomers feel connected, and we have learned that we need to use a microphone in the 
room if we wish Zoomers to be able to hear Roomers. They have only been able to try this once. 


Our efforts have required time, patience and adaptability from our tech assistants and the Co-Clerks.  While some of this 
is due to the experimental nature of the work, it appears that whatever systems we ultimately approve may benefit from 
ongoing structured technical support.  


Community Input. In June we decided we would as a community be taking up the issues involved in how we want to 
worship at the September 12th Meeting for Business.   We want to hear about your experiences and needs before the 
next Ministry and Counsel meeting on September 1st.  


(cont-)
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Ministry and Counsel Report – presented by Beth Bussiere-Nichols 


Discernment Process for Hybrid Worship Experiment

The Co-Clerks of meeting and the Ministry and Counsel Committee are recommending a discernment process for next 
steps in our Zoom/in person exploration of worship and how we as a community might make decisions around this 
moving forward. We will listen to Spirit and Friends concerns and enthusiasm. In August, a survey will be conducted to 
gather more information about Friends’ conditions and desires, how Friends are doing and what they are longing for in 
worship. In addition, the Co-Clerks are planning to conduct focused outreach to vulnerable community members, 
including people we haven’t seen in a while, about the future of Zoom and in-person worship. It is anticipated that we will 
have an extended Meeting for Business on September 12th (probably 30 extra minutes), as well as a possible Threshing 
Session in the weeks after that, to help us reach unity and a Sense of the Meeting around these issues.


The question being asked of the meeting is whether focusing on getting back together in the meetinghouse means that 
we are creating a worship experience that is best for certain groups. In other words, are we being welcoming for all 
(including families with unvaccinated children or other health concerns)? When that happens and where that happens will 
vary.


Thoughts and concerns were provided on the discernment process during the meeting. (Clerks or Ministry and Counsel 
welcome feedback offline as well.)


A concern was expressed that the status of Covid in our community was not mentioned as a factor in determining how we 
will go forward. Beth responded that the status of Covid in our community will require fluid planning and will be part of 
our discernment as well as being conscious of the health status of those in our community, especially those who are 
particularly vulnerable among us.


There was a hope expressed that the Survey would be an open-ended opportunity for conversation about our concerns 
and about expressing who we are as a community.  Maggie Nelson has offered to assist with the survey. She has done a 
similar survey for NEYM with the Young Friends. The survey will not be about statistics but people’s spiritual condition and 
their hopes and concerns so that we have good information going into September.


Acceptance of Transfer of Membership for Jay O’Hara


Ministry and Counsel accepted the joyful recommendation from his clearness committee to accept Jay O’Hara’s request 
for membership transfer from Sandwich Monthly Meeting to Portland Friends Monthly Meeting.


Anne Harwood Memorial Minute 


Beth read Anne Harwood’s memorial minute which was approved by the Meeting. We are grateful to all those who 
reached out to the community and assisted in drafting Anne’s memorial minute. Ann’s daughters have expressed interest 
in holding a Memorial service at some point but currently they have not made a decision as to the timing. 


Wabanaki REACH Program in October


PFM’s next step in our journey toward right relationship with Indigenous people is to offer Wabanaki REACH's 3-week 
program: Decolonization and the Role of Faith Communities on three Monday evenings in October -- October 4, 18, & 25; 
6:30 -8 p.m. It is hoped that everyone will attend. Current events have called attention to “Indian Boarding Schools”. 
Quakers are one of the faith communities that ran a number of the schools. Please consider being part of the 
conversation.


Jennifer Frick expressed that she hoped that we all can come together with a shared understanding of the history. In an 
effort to come into right relationship, she is starting a book group in September to discuss, “The Gathering”. Dates for the 
book group are not yet set but she is proposing that it would take place over 4 weeks with a 1- 1 ½ hour gathering each 
week in the hope of completing the 4 sessions in advance of the October program.


(cont-)

(Minutes continued from page 2)
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NEYM Sessions: Saturday Plenary – gkisedtanamoogk and Shirley Hager will be the afternoon presenters. This is part of a 
series of gatherings to bring together settlers and Indigenous peoples. You are welcome to register for NEYM Sessions or 
Falmouth quarter has been invited to view it as a group in person at the meeting house.


Ann Dodd-Collins – Family Promise Coordinator 


The meeting enthusiastically approved Ministry and Counsel’s recommendation of Ann Dodd-Collins as the Meeting’s 
Family Promise Coordinator. She had previously been serving informally as our coordinator.


Greater Portland Family Promise Report – presented by Ann Dodd-Collins 


Greater Portland Family Promise, like Portland Friends Meeting, is very different today than it was before COVID-19 
showed up in Maine and the state locked down in March 2020. GPFP, like Portland Friends Meeting, is still trying to figure 
out just how we are going to live into this new reality. Some things are certain, however.


In previous years we had been asked to sign a 1 year covenant with GPFP, though we did not sign a covenant last year 
because of Covid. GPFP no longer calls the agreement a covenant, but it is now calling it a partner commitment. 


We have been asked by GPFP to enter into the Greater Portland Family Promise Partner Agreement, in order to formally 
re-establish PFM’s relationship with GPFP. Unlike the covenants that we have signed in the past, this agreement explicitly 
lists the work that we are being asked to do now and may be asked to do in the coming year. There are currently three 
programs in place. We already participate in all three, so executing the agreement will simply affirm what we are already 
doing as a Meeting. The three programs are:


Homelessness Prevention


New families are provided with case management and financial assistance. At the April 2021 Meeting for Business, 
Portland Friends committed to raising funds for this program during the month of September. We will collect Hannaford, 
Reny’s, and other gift cards; quarters for laundry; Uber gift cards or gas cards (if needed); and money to help pay for 
culturally appropriate food from African markets, bus passes, rental assistance, and moving costs.


Housing Stabilization


In June 2020 we began supporting a family from DR Congo, a mother and her five children who range in age from 12 
years to 3 months. We provide nonfood items such as laundry detergent and dish soap, quarters for laundry, and some 
food. We keep their bus passes loaded. We made sure the children had clothes, school supplies and new shoes for school 
last fall, and we provided clothing, a car seat, and other baby-related items when the Mom told us this past spring that 
she was pregnant.


Operational Support


Portland Friends budgets $300 a year for operational support. In addition, since the pandemic we have been donating 
the money we would normally use for hosting ($250 times four weeks a year) to GPFP.


As always Ann is deeply grateful for your prayers, your gifts financial and otherwise, and your support for the families and 
for those of us at PFM who are doing this work.


The meeting approved entering into the Greater Portland Family Promise Partner Commitment agreement.


Treasurer’s Update – Kathy Beach 


There will be a change in the way our financial status is reported to the Meeting. Kathy Beach will continue to send out a 
monthly report to everyone in the Meeting via digital communication but will be giving a verbal report at Meeting for 
Business quarterly in March, June, September, and December, rather than reporting monthly. It is hoped that this will free 
up some time in the agenda to discuss other issues of concern, but anyone will have access to the monthly financial 
information for the Meeting if they desire. Issues that arise between the quarterly reports will be brought by Kathy to 
Meeting for Business as needed.


(Minutes continued from page 3)

(cont-)
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HVAC Ad Hoc Committee Report – presented by Karin Wagner 


The HVAC ad hoc committee was formed in April 2021, comprised of members of the Buildings and Grounds committee 
and members of the PFM community, with the goal to address the anticipated need to replace our aged heating system, 
the potential need to add ventilation and cooling, and to act on the Meeting community’s interest in de-carbonization.


The committee began meeting regularly in April to establish their goals, guiding principles, and process. It became clear 
that the work of upgrading the heating system, with the possibilities of adding cooling and ventilation, together with 
energy conservation improvements, involves multiple interrelated and complex considerations. They therefore agreed 
upon the need to engage the expertise of an energy consultant to help them identify energy conservation improvements 
to reduce energy demand and identify a range of options for new mechanical system(s).


At Meeting for Business on June 6, 2021, the request to start a search for a consultant was submitted and approved so 
that the work of the ad hoc committee could move forward. However, time constraints at that meeting did not allow for 
questions or discussion of our request or our work. The committee created a detailed Request for Proposals (RFP) outlining 
the goals and scope of work, the unique needs of the Meetinghouse, as well as a proposed timeline for the work. The 
costs for a consultant are unknown but may be in the neighborhood of $10-12,000.


The RFP was sent to 3 candidates in early July, but unfortunately none of the candidates were able to submit proposals, 
and the committee is now considering other candidates and will be sending them the RFP. They are submitting this 
updated report to the Meeting for Business to solicit any general reactions or input, and no decisions are needed at this 
time.


Youth Religious Education Committee Report – presented by Bart Czyz 


The Youth Religious Education Committee (YREC) wanted to share updates on several topics with the meeting, followed 
by a query.


Fall 2021: Since the beginning of the pandemic, YREC has not offered a twice-a-month First Day School (FDS). During that 
time, YREC has offered several events to bring youth (and the meeting) together. YREC had hoped to return this fall to a 
version of our traditional routine, but they now see several challenges in doing that. First, it seems possible that offering 
indoor classes will not advisable due to pandemic related concerns. Second, due to pandemic precautions, they are unsure 
of how many adults (specifically, parents) will be able to attend Meeting for Worship while their youth attend class. Finally, 
they currently have only 3 out of 6 teachers confirmed. (They usually have two for each of the three age-groups.)


Developing our vision for First Day School: YREC observed about a year ago that articulating the general topics of FDS 
and creating some ready-to-go lessons could make the volunteer role of FDS teacher approachable to more individuals. 
Further, the committee has wondered if doing such work could also support our meeting to offer First Day School every 
Sunday. Previously, several people approached about teaching expressed that they “wouldn’t know where to begin” or 
“weren’t sure they had the time to do the planning.” Also, some previous teachers of FDS expressed that developing 
lessons for class could be very time-consuming. Over the spring, as YREC attempted to create “ready-to-go” lessons, they 
recognized that they do not have a vision of what First Day School should generally teach. A clear strength of our FDS is 
cultivating connection and self-reflection. In addition, recent teachers have provided, on their own initiative, great 
instruction on topics of Quaker history, the Bible, and current concerns of Friends. However, YREC recognizes that it is not 
currently able to give clear direction to new teachers who do not already have it.


Youth Religious Education Coordinator: Andy Grannell, our current Coordinator, has identified that it is time for him to 
transition out of the position. The committee will begin a search for a new coordinator, and a transition could occur as early 
as September. Ideally, the new coordinator would spend the first few months of their work researching the routines, 
approaches, and topics that our meeting and other meetings have found valuable for FDS.


Our next steps: YREC proposes to do the following:


1. Begin a search for a new Youth Religious Education Coordinator.


(Minutes continued from page 4)
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2. During the fall, as weather and other factors permit, offer outdoor activities on 2nd and 4th Sundays for youth.


3. During the fall and early winter, research the approaches to FDS that this and other meetings have found valuable. 
They will then discern the ongoing guidance and supports they can offer to our teachers to make the role manageable. 
Finally, YREC will inquire into what new supports need to be in place to allow FDS to occur every Sunday.


A query: YREC presented the meeting with a query, “How should we go about the process of gathering and 
articulating the topics of FDS?”


It was expressed that this is an opportunity for valuable community conversation and that there is a longing for more 
intergenerational time. Not many parents were present at the meeting and currently only one parent with a child 
participating in YRE is on the committee. If we are going to gather comments/input, we need to find a way to include 
them. 


Comments were shared that there are some materials and resources for teachers available at the meeting house and 
through NEYM and it was also suggested that we reach out to NEYM to determine key people who have been 
providing youth religious education programs to help us target our conversations.


Appreciation was expressed for Andy’s dedication to the children and to the position and that we have been very 
fortunate to have him as the YRE Coordinator. We were asked to keep an eye out for someone for the coordinator 
position though we have not gone outside of the meeting previously for a YRE coordinator as a grounding in our 
community and faith is important to the program.  


Minutes of June 2021 


The minutes from our June Meeting for Business were accepted as printed in the newsletter.


Rising Concerns of Members and Attenders 


As a new addition to Meeting for Business the Co-Clerks would like to begin allowing at the end of the agenda an 
opportunity for people present to voice an issue or concern that had not been expressed during the meeting. The 
Clerk asked if there were any such concerns that we would like to bring to the meeting at that time. There were no 
concerns brought forward. 


Closing Worship 


Our meeting closed in silent worship at 8:45pm, purposing to meet again at 9:00am on Sunday, September 12, 2021.


Portland Friends Meeting Email Lists — which list do I use?

Our Meeting has two email lists, also sometimes referred to as “e-groups” or “Google groups:”


1) PFM Life of the Meeting is for items directly related to Portland Friends Meeting business and other Quaker items. 
The name was set when the e-group was created and is actually meant for news or announcements directly 
connected to our Meeting or any Quaker group, organization, or committee. If the news you are sharing is happening 
at any Quaker meeting, is sponsored by a Quaker organization, or is otherwise supported by a Quaker committee, it 
belongs on this “Life of the Meeting” list. Occasional messages about Members or Attenders will be shared, as 
needed. To send an announcement to this list, email: pfm-life-of-the-meeting@googlegroups.com.


2) PFM Wider Community, for any items of interest from the PFM community to share, not necessarily directly related to 
Quakers. Of course, it can include Friends or members or attenders at Portland Friends Meeting, as most of our e-
group members are members or attenders at PFM. Messages on this list are not “officially” Quaker. They might be 
invitations to social gatherings, news about opportunities for activism, connections, or learnings. 
To send an announcement to this list, email: pfm-wider-community@googlegroups.com.


For any questions related to the lists, including requests to add yourself to one or both: 
pfm.email.list.owner@gmail.com.

mailto:pfm-life-of-the-meeting@googlegroups.com
mailto:pfm-wider-community@googlegroups.com
mailto:pfm.email.list.owner@gmail.com
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Anne Harwood Memorial Minute 8.1.21

	 Anne was a nurturer.  She woke every morning filled with thoughts of what the world needed and settled 
into a plan for what small things she could do that day to help.  From her profession as social worker she knew 
that some things required talking out.  Other times she sensed that a distracting bit of fun or a big celebratory 
event was called for. With great courage she pursued what she believed was the best path forward.  She 
applied her skills to her marriages, her daughters and grandchildren, a tiny twig of a white oak, a small 
sapling of a start-up school, and to the entire Portland Friends Meeting.

	 Anne was born on September 18, 1947, in Boston, Massachusetts.  She grew up in nearby Chestnut Hill as 
the second of six siblings born to Anna Wheeler Snow and Bartlett Harwood, Jr.   Anne spent sixty-five 
summers on North Haven Island, Maine.  It was there that she first learned to love the natural world.  Summer 
meant gardening, painting and, best of all, sailing – all life-long pursuits.  After graduating from Vassar 
College, she moved with her first husband to California.  She studied painting and color theory at Rudolf 
Shaeffer School of Design in San Francisco.  When her two daughters Molly and Rose were born, she took 
much satisfaction and joy in motherhood.  After her divorce she earned a second bachelor’s degree in social 
work at Sonoma State University.  In 1995 Anne and the girls moved to Portland and then Falmouth, Maine. 
She completed her master’s in social work at the University of New England.  She worked in support of 
Portland’s homeless population.

Although Anne did not begin life as a Quaker, when she discovered Portland Friends Meeting, she knew she 
had found her spiritual home.  As well as a religious society, she found two partners there.  She first met 
Sydney McDowell when they both volunteered to serve on a support committee for a Meeting Member.  Both 
social workers, Anne and Sydney started Harwood & McDowell, Collaborative Mediation.  Sydney and Anne 
decided on a white oak leaf as a motif on their stationery and business cards.  The white oak is a tree that 
needs “mothering,” to be sheltered from bright sun in its early years.

	 Soon Anne found a white oak to plant in her yard in Falmouth, and her soon-to-be marriage partner Tom 
Foote provided the slightly larger grey birches from his farm in Hiram to shade it.  Tom and Anne shared a 
love of nature and a concern for the environment.  Like many Quakers, activism was part of their spiritual 
practice.  Many may remember Anne passing out a book entitled Peak Oil and selling us on ways to avoid its 
use.  She was one of the first to own a Prius, but soon there were several in the parking lot every Sunday.  At 
our last in-person worship with Anne, she commented on the quarantine that kept her sequestered at 
Oceanview, “I hope this pandemic will soon be over and that our civil liberties will be restored.”  The last part 
was a surprise to dutiful mask wearers, but they certainly shared her hope.

	 Anne was very excited to care for the new Friends School of Portland.  The school’s founder describes 
Anne as “encouraging of the whole endeavor in her gentle, thoughtful, quiet, calm and focused way.” Her 
granddaughter Bella was in the first Pre-School class.  Soon a second granddaughter Julia was old enough to 
attend.  Anne’s daughter Rose managed the fundraising campaign that helped to build the new school.  Anne 
courageously served as Treasurer, Assistant Clerk and finally Clerk of the Board, without much past 
experience in these roles.  Her keen intelligence and her trust that she would learn from others were 
responsible for her success.  The former Head of School, Jenny Rowe, remembers Anne as “both supportive 
and direct, the exact qualities necessary for that role.”  Anne was a big supporter of the School Auction, taking 
a cue from the Head to put her name down on any items which had no bidders.  A Friend remembers her 
delight when she bid strategically and successfully on a sailboat!

	 Because at that time her ride home was over an hour, Anne was invited to stay over after Board Meetings 
at the Falmouth home of a Portland Friends Member.  They had long conversations about the growing Friends 
School, and Anne invited her hostess on a guided tour.  In her will this member made a generous bequest to 
the School, and Anne hoped that she had helped in part to bring about this wonderful gift.
 (cont-)
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	 Never one to be idle, almost as soon as Anne retired from the Friends School Board, she became Co-
Clerk of Portland Friends Meeting.  One of the most valuable skills she brought with her was the ability to 
elder.  She could carefully and caringly describe her observations and how they had affected her personally.  
Then she would ever so gently engage in a conversation that would inevitably result in an aha! moment and 
the beginning of a plan going forward.  Many Members and attenders have mentioned their gratitude for 
her guidance.

	   One spring Sunday Anne decided we needed some fun.  She announced that “Tortilla Flats is selling 
their property to the builder of an elder residence.  One of the special attractions is that the occupants will 
be allowed to have pets.  The builder has asked if their cats and dogs could be buried in our cemetery.”  The 
news was met with a wall of silence, as good Quakers struggled to frame their objections in a loving way.  
There was a communal sigh of relief and laughter when Anne broke the suspense by adding, “Happy April 
Fool’s Day.”

	 Then Anne was diagnosed with Parkinson’s, but none of the usual medicines seemed to help her.  She 
was re-diagnosed with Multiple System Atrophy, a disease that progresses quickly and with no known 
treatments.  Despite the crippling of her body, she continued to live as fully as possible.   She met friends for 
lunch at the Grill.  She attended the birthday gatherings of the many women in the Meeting who were born 
in 1947, even when she needed to be transported in a wheelchair.  She sailed and then captained her boat 
even when it was required that she be carried aboard.  She rejoiced when her daughter Molly moved back 
to Maine with grandson Charlie.  She regaled everyone with stories of granddaughter Anna who seems to 
have inherited her grandmother’s determination.

	 Anne continued painting as long as she could hold a brush and learned how to play bridge, even when 
her hands could no longer hold the cards.  She managed to come to Meeting as often as possible.  She 
invited the entire Meeting to her next-to-last birthday party at Gilsland Farm.  Later she was grateful for a 
group of Quakers who came to her apartment to sing and pray. 

	 Near the end of her life, Anne wrote by dictation, “My spirit is strong but my body is failing.  Loving 
people is a good antidote to whatever else you have going on.  Loving is what I try to do.  Loving is the 
answer.”


(Anne Harwood Memorial Minute continued from page 7)

An Author in our Midst!


It’s book launch season at The Telling 
Room! Friends School of Portland and 
Casco Bay High School graduate, Portland 
Friends Meeting’s own Maya Denkmire is 
one of the Telling Room’s “Young 
Emerging Authors.” Her novel, The 
Summer of Lost & Found tells a story of 
family, secrets, and friendship.


It will be available at Print: A Bookstore at 
the end of the month, or can be 
purchased by preordering from The Telling 
Room at: http://ow.ly/knz750FLSyH 

https://t.co/rwPdJybAcg?amp=1
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Annual Sessions


Link for late registrations: https://neym.regfox.com/sessions-2021


Dear Friends across New England,


Why do Friends gather together? We gather because we 
understand on some level that we learn from each other, and do 
better at discerning God’s will for us. And, because in most cases, 
we like each other! Why do Friends gather together for the Annual 
Sessions of New England Yearly Meeting? While there are different  
aspects of Sessions that appeal more to one or another, ultimately, 
it’s the same thing: We hear voices and perspectives we don’t hear 
in our own meetings. We meet people we come to love and 
respect. We are challenged in new ways to live more fully into the 
life that is intended for us. We find that when Friends gather, God 
shows up in unexpected ways. 


We’re writing to invite you to join with fellow Quakers from August 7 through 12 for Yearly Meeting Annual Sessions. 
While the pandemic seems to be loosening its hold on New England, it's clear that large gatherings will still be 
uncomfortable and inadvisable, so we will be meeting primarily by Zoom again. One benefit of meeting via Zoom is 
that Friends can participate in Sessions without the need to make their way to Vermont.   


Last year at this time, we had hoped that on-line Sessions would be a one-time event. A year later, we’ve all been 
through a long and difficult journey, challenging for all and more painful and costly for some. And while some Friends 
choose to not participate on-line, many meetings report attendance from those far away, or from those who find it 
difficult to travel and celebrate being able to join without leaving their homes. We have learned new ways to nurture 
community without being in person. Many of us have participated in worship and business, conversations and even an 
occasional meal on Zoom.


Knowing that some Friends have begun gathering together in limited numbers in our local meetings, we expect there 
will be some interest in in-person participation, so we have intentionally structured our opening day, Saturday, August 
7th, to allow time for local meetings to gather for fellowship, worship, and connection in small groups in their region. 


We hope our theme,  “A time for healing: How are you called?”, reflects both the grief we bring—from lost lives, 
interrupted living, and deeper understanding of the effects of empire—and our continuing and growing commitment 
to working for justice. We expect that different aspects of the theme will be touched on in the Plenary, Bible Half 
Hours, business sessions, and Home Groups.


After last year’s experiment with a longer format, we will return to a Saturday-through-Thursday schedule more 
consistent with the in-person schedule in recent years. 


We Hope You Will Join Us!


We have some challenging agenda items for our Business Sessions which will allow us to engage in important 
discernment, and which will require all to be grounded and to listen well to the Spirit and to one another.


Again this year, Home Groups will offer opportunities for grounding through small-group spiritual support in several 
sessions through the week


There will be many opportunities for informal fellowship, conversation, play, and prayer.


We hope you will join us for some or all of this year’s gathering—a chance to meet new Friends, catch up with old 
friends and a time to set aside (some of) your daily cares!


Bruce Neumann, Presiding Clerk 
Rebecca Leuchak, Sessions Committee Clerk 
New England Yearly Meeting of Friends

https://neym.regfox.com/sessions-2021


Address Service Requested


Portland Friends Meeting

1837 Forest Ave

Portland, ME 04103


Next newsletter deadline:

Tuesday, September 14, 11:59pm


submissions: pfmnewsletter@grantwinners.net

mailto:pfmnewsletter@grantwinners.net
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